

DORSET COUNCIL - LICENSING COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 22 OCTOBER 2020

Present: Cllrs Emma Parker (Chairman), Jon Andrews (Vice-Chairman), Susan Cocking, Mike Dyer, Brian Heatley, Carole Jones, Cathy Lugg, David Morgan and David Taylor

Apologies: Cllrs Les Fry

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Aileen Powell (Team Leader Licensing), Karyn Punchard (Corporate Director for Place Services), Elaine Tibble (Senior Democratic Services Officer) and John Newcombe (Service Manager, Licensing & Community Safety)

1. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 26 July 2019 were confirmed as a correct record.

2. **Declarations of Interest**

No declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests were made at the meeting.

3. Public Participation

There were no statements or questions from Town and Parish Councils or Public at the meeting.

4. Gambling Policy

The Service Manager for Licensing and Community Safety presented the Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy 2021-2024.

He explained that this was Dorset Council's first Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy. A new policy for a new Council, which under the Gambling Act 2005 was required to be in place by 1 April 2021. Prior to the formation of Dorset Council each of the predecessor District and Borough Councils had their own Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy and the best bits had been extracted for inclusion in the new policy.

A 12-week public consultation had taken place between 6th July and 27th September 2020, 7 responses had been received.

The policy had been presented to the Place & Resources Overview Committee for comment on 19 October, a supplementary update with their comments had been published and circulated prior to this meeting.

A draft Equalities Impact Assessment was attached at Appendix B, a final version would be provided with the draft Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy, once approved, when it was presented to Full Council.

In response to a question regarding on-line gambling the Service Manager for Licensing and Community Safety advised that this was a huge problem nationally, but Local Councils did not have a regulatory role relating to on-line gambling, this was governed by the Gambling Commission. Work was being carried out with the Chairman to raise awareness and tackle the unseen harm of gambling. The Chairman was also liaising with local MPs on the issue. The Service Manager for Licensing and Community Safety highlighted proposed amendments at 3.1, 3.5 and 21.4 in the report. The documents would be proof- read prior to submission to Full Council.

The Chairman thanked those involved with the creation of the policy, the Place & Resources Overview Committee for their comments and the members of the public who responded to the consultation.

Proposed by Clir Parker, Seconded by Clir Andrews.

Decision: That following review of the responses received during the consultation period, the inclusion of the proposed amendments to the draft policy and consideration of the comments received from the Place & Resources Overview Committee, the Statement of Gambling Licensing Policy was recommended to Full Council for adoption.

5. Licensing Policy

The Service Manager for Licensing & Community Safety presented the Statement of Licensing Policy 2021-2026. This policy was a statutory requirement for public entertainment and alcohol sales. As with the Gambling Policy this was also a completely new draft for the new Dorset Council, following a review of all the predecessor councils' policies.

The public consultation took place between 6th July and 27th September 2020. The policy went before Place & Resources Overview Committee for comment on 19 October and a supplement with their comments was published and circulated prior to this meeting. The reviewed Statement of Licensing Policy was before the committee for consideration prior to recommendation to Full Council for adoption.

A draft Equalities Impact Assessment was attached at Appendix D and a final version would be provided with the draft Statement of Licensing Policy, once approved, when it was presented to Council.

A review of the predecessor Council's licensing policies showed that there

was one Cumulative Impact Area in existence in the centre of Weymouth, within the former Weymouth and Portland Borough Council area. It was proposed to retain the existing Cumulative Impact Area in the new policy and up to date statistics had been included at Appendices B and C of the report, which indicated that there remained a negative cumulative impact of licensed premises and licensable activities within the area as previously identified.

A total of 24 responses had been received during the consultation process. Of the 24 responses, 16 were in favour of retaining the existing Cumulative Impact Area with 7 expressing a preference for it to potentially be expanded. No respondents were in favour of removing the Cumulative Impact Area.

Amendments in the reports were highlighted and summarised and a set of model conditions had been included, which would prove useful when considering new applications.

In response to a member question relating to licensees the Service Manager for Licensing & Community Safety informed the committee that strict measures had been put in place by the Licensing Team. Robust inspections of licensed premises were being regularly carried out, last weekend there had been 40 inspection visits. The Council had revoked a licence recently and were following the Police ideology of Engage, Encourage and Explain and Enforce when necessary.

The matter of a Late-Night Levy had been raised by the Place & Resources Overview Committee. The Service Manager, Licensing and Community Safety reported that a Late-Night Levy, if agreed, would apply all premises in the Dorset Council area, although there was the ability to exclude certain types of premises. This was a controversial matter and opposed from an economic point of view. This would be a matter for the committee to decide if they felt this was appropriate. He would work with the Licensing Team Leader to prepare a summary report of the number of premises involved, those which may surrender their late night licence if the levy was introduced, the financial implications and how proceeds would be shared between the relevant authorities. He would bring this report to the Licensing Committee at a later date.

Proposed by Clir Jones, seconded by Clir Taylor

Decision: That following review of the responses received during the consultation period, the inclusion of the proposed amendments to the draft policy and consideration of the comments received from the Place & Resources Overview Committee, the Statement of Licensing Policy be recommended to Full Council for adoption.

The Chairman again thanked the Officers for a very good policy, the Place & Resources Committee for their input and the public for their responses to the consultation.

	There were no urgent items.
7.	Exempt Business
	There was no exempt business.
Duration of meeting: 10.00 - 10.48 am	
Chairman	

Urgent items

6.